[bookmark: _GoBack] Governing Body Meeting Minutes


School: Cheetham C of E Community Academy
Quorum: 3 (met at this meeting)
Chair: Mary Upton
Clerk: Andrew Crosbie
Date of meeting: 7 June 2017 
Venue: Cheetham C of E Community Academy


Attendance
	
Name
	
Governor type

	‘End of Term of Office’ date 
	Present (P)/apologies (Ap)/absent (A)

	Mary Upton (Board)
	General
	14/10/2019
	P

	Karen Carter
	Staff (Principal)
	N/A
	P

	Rehan Riaz
	Parent
	21/03/2021
	P

	Maureen Cain
	Foundation
	
	P

	Samuel Dada (Board)*
	DBE Representative
	14/10/2019
	P

	Jawad Amin (Board)**
	General
	14/10/2019
	P

	Raees Afzal****
	Parent
	17/03/2019
	P

	
	
	
	

	Rachel Bruno
	Staff
	14/10/2019
	Ap

	Jim Yip (Chair)
	General
	11/06/2018
	Ap

	Geoffrey Babb
	Foundation
	16/11/2019
	Ap


*joined the meeting late – see item 3
**joined the meeting late – see item 4 & left early – see item6
****left the meeting early – see item 10.

Others present 
	Name
	Role

	Frances Bennett
	Lead Clerk (One Education)

	Andrew Crosbie
	Clerk (One Education)

	Paul Galloway ***
	Finance Director (FD)


***left the meeting early – see item 5

Agenda Items
	1
	Apologies

	Apologies were received from Rachel Bruno, Jim Yip and Geoffrey Babb.

	

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	



	2
	Declaration of Pecuniary Interests

	Raees Afzal declared an interest as he works at Abraham Moss. Jawad Amin is a governor at Tauheedul 11-18 multi academy trust (MAT).


	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	



	3
	Minutes of last meeting 21.03.17 and matters arising

	The minutes of the last meeting were approved as an accurate record of the meeting. A copy was signed for retention on file. 

Matters arising.
Page 5 Pupil Premium (PP) impact plan
Q. How is the £6,000 of PP funding to improve attendance being spent?
It accounts for a proportion of the salary paid to one member of staff for her work on home liaison, with families, to improve pupil attendance.

Q. Will pupil outcomes be at 56% or 73%?
This data has remained unchanged and will only be known when the results are known.  These are extreme predictions of the highest and lowest possible results. The school does not mark SATs and the teachers are still working on assessment of writing. They need to complete this by 14 June.

Page 2 item 4 Finance
The FD advised governors that the academy has been reviewing the 2 year budget from 2017/18 and has decided to implement the proposed changes due to come in from the National Funding Formula (NFF) a year early. Indicative figures have been produced and the budget will be presented in July.  The current budget is balanced, however future budgets will show an in year deficit. 

*Sam Dada joined the meeting.

The academy is ensuring it has a balanced budget for 2018/19 without making any staff redundant.

The Principal stated that the staffing structure is in their packs, issued ahead of the meeting. When key staff leave they are not automatically being replaced.  £25,000 was put in the 2017/18 budget for supply teachers which is a big difference on the previous year. Money has to be moved from teaching cost centre into the supply centre, however the overall total remains unchanged.  Governors need to review the combined teachers and teaching supply budget. It is often difficult to recruit quality teachers. A Teaching Assistant (TA) 4 is not being replaced. 


	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Minutes of last meeting approved 
	Governing Body
	




	4
	Staffing

	The Principal confirmed the staffing structure 2017/18 as discussed in detail at the Finance meeting on 16th May. The following points were raised in discussion:

From September 2017, TA4’s will be used for cover rather than supply teachers. There is one in each year group, however one TA4 is leaving and will not be replaced.  Resources will have to be pooled and spread out to cover vacancies. 3 very experienced middle leader staff are all scheduled to take maternity leave, therefore plans will need to be put in place to cover these positions.

There is a significant reduction in Special Educational Needs (SEN) spending next year. There is a large gap between income received and expenditure and the academy will look at different ways of working such as one to one support.  Pupils with Educational Health Care Plans (EHCPs) will still need the support stipulated on their plan. It is proposed that a new hub be set up enabling specialist teachers to pool resources to meet pupil needs.  Pupils could spend some time in the hub, some in class and some on one to one support. Relocation of the Reception classes will create space for this Hub.

Q. Will the hub help to reduce costs?
Yes, it will help to reduce costs, however, its main objective is to get pupils improved teaching provision.

**Jawad Amin joined the meeting

Currently, the academy employs 11 staff for 12 pupils. By improving the provision more pupils can be included.  The academy has the space to undertake this. 

The academy will not be taking on any Teach First trainees this year as it does not have the middle leaders to support the trainees. 

One middle leader has started maternity leave and an appointment has been made.

Q. Is this an internal appointment?
It is an ex teacher who left as they did not want the full commitment. 

No further issues were raised and the staffing structure was ratified.


	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Staffing structure ratified
	Governing Body
	



	5
	Finance Update

	The FD presented some financial items that had been reviewed and approved by the Finance Committee and require Governing Body ratification.

2017/18 Budget
The 2017/18 budget has almost been completed and will be finalised at the next Finance meeting.


Service Level Agreements (SLAs)  List 2017/18
The FD highlighted a couple of SLAs where renewal dates have been postponed for 12 months due to specific issues concerning service continuity.
Computeam ICT Support – because of the new ICT lease agreement, effective from June 2017, it is felt that Computeam should be retained to provide continuity of support while the new equipment is being implemented. Governors approved renewal of this SLA for another year.

Accountants – because of some upheaval in the administration/accounts team, largely due to maternity leave, it is felt that the current accountants should be retained to provide continuity of support.  Governors approved renewal of this SLA for another year.

No further issues were raised and the Service Level Agreements List 2017/18 was ratified.

Staffing Structure 2017/18
This was dealt with in item 4 above.

Lettings and Charging Policy
This Policy was updated following the Finance meeting on 16th May.
No issues were raised and the Policy was ratified.

Asset Register and Portable Asset Log
No issues were raised and the Asset Register and Portable Asset Log was ratified.

The FD advised governors that some architects plans had been produced to develop the old office area. Governors had previously ratified a £180,000 spend. The tender process closed today. 

ICT Lease Agreement - Computeam
This was discussed in the Finance Committee meeting and has been through the legal process. A legal expert has reviewed the lease and contract.  

The agreement would be considered a true Operating Lease rather than a Finance Lease and run for 36 months.

2 alternative quotes have been obtained as part of the tender process.

As a general rule, the total cost of hiring the equipment, £40,950.87 + VAT, should not exceed 90% of the total cost of the equipment when supplied.  The 90% rule applies to the amount of capital repaid, excluding interest, and, on the lease that has been provided, the total % of capital repaid over 3 years is 89.19%.

Although Computeam is not providing the equipment, it has directed the academy towards one of its preferred local suppliers.  The academy has accepted this recommendation.

Q.Is the academy obliged to also obtain 3 quotes?
Yes, it went out to tender for other quotes and Computeam’s recommended supplier was competitively priced and locally based.

No further issues were raised and the ICT Lease Agreement was ratified.

Q. What are the next steps?
Once the lease has been signed the kit can be ordered. 

Catering Procurement update
Catering Contract
The Academy’s legal department has reviewed the catering contract being proposed by Aspens and, subject to several noted items, has confirmed the contract is ‘well drafted, comprehensive and includes many obligations and duties placed on the contractor which will operate to the school’s advantage’.

There are no onerous terms and conditions in the contract. 

Q. Will the catering contract be in place by September 2017?
Yes.  The timescale is tight but it is hoped it will be in place by September.

Q. Does the possibility of not having any free school meals or breakfast clubs have any implications?
Yes, but at this stage the impact on the proposed 3 year contract is unknown.  It will depend on government policy.

Q. Is there a Breakfast Club at the academy?
Yes. There would be a staffing impact as the academy increased catering from 200 lunches to 400 lunches. The academy has been using Lunchtime Organisers (LOs) to help out by offering overtime. 

The academy will need to consider TUPEing staff over from September. 

No further issues were raised and the catering contract with Aspens was ratified.


Premises/Architects plan for EYFS
No issues were raised and the plan was ratified.


***Paul Galloway left the meeting

	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Service Level Agreements ratified


· Lettings and Charging Policy ratified

· Asset Register and Portable Asset Log ratified

· Aspens Catering Contract ratified


· Computeam ICT Lease Agreement ratified

· Premises/Architects Plan ratified.


	Governing Body

Governing Body
Governing Body

Governing Body

Governing Body

Governing Body

	




	6
	Pupil Premium Impact Plan Update

	The Principal presented her Pupil Premium (PP) impact plan update for May 2017, which includes a PP provision map for all interventions in each year group.  The following points were raised in discussion:

The Pupil Premium Impact Plan is on the website. This is a detailed report. 
Governors were impressed with the impact statement. 

Q. How would governors know if the gap was narrowing between PP and non PP pupils?
By the Principal’s report. 

Governors raised a concern as there is a big gap between Governing Body meetings.  They were informed that a snapshot is taken once a term from the available data. This is a big job for staff. 

Q. Who is the PP named governor?
Geoff Babb.

In year data is provided every term and data snapshots are planned to coincide with Governing Body meetings. Data is checked to ensure accuracy.  The impact of any spending will only be evidenced when SATs results are available. 

Impact Plan
This details where pupils are and the barriers to learning. 
The number of PP children at the moment is 174 – 28% of the Academy.  The PP numbers are, however, falling with 38% in Y6 but just 24% in Y1.

Q. Is this because of the impact of benefit changes?
Yes.

The plan shows each year group is closing the gap between PP and non PP pupils, apart from in Y3.
Q. What is the reason for the Y3 gap?
This is a key stage change. Non PP pupils are showing good progress. 26 pupils are PP. In Early Years Foundation Stage, 41 achieved a GLD. There are 13 SEN pupils in Y3.

Q. Do any of these pupils have complex needs?
Two pupils have an Educational Healthcare Plan (EHCP).
There are barriers to learning which are mostly due to low level literacy and numeracy.

Q. How does the staff know this?
Impact plans, intervention plans and provision maps.  It is also part of staff appraisals. The Principal’s report is used by governors as part of their monitoring activity.

The gap is closing, although writing is still the weakest subject. 

Governors asked for an explanation of all the acronyms in the report, in future. 

The percentage of PP pupils is reducing. Parents with children entitled to Universal Infant Free School Meals (UIFSM) do not apply for PP and changes to benefits has reduced eligibility. 

Interventions are having an impact and PP pupils are outperforming non PP pupils in some year groups.

Q. Is reading a strength in the academy?
Yes, generally. 

Governors have invested a lot in the outdoor play area. Previously, pupils had to use Nursery. It is a requirement for reception years to have outdoor provision. 

61% to 62% of pupils have achieved a GLD which is a 9% increase on last year.  The National Average (NA) was 69% last year and the LA NA was 63% last year. 

In Reception class, 14 of the 16 PP children achieved a good level of development (GLD).  The two pupils that didn’t included one SEN child and one looked after child (LAC).

In Y1, pupils are performing better than non PP pupils in mathematics, reading and writing.  There are, however, some challenges in Y1 with 7 SEN and 7 International New Arrivals (INAs), a very high figure which includes a number of pupils who only arrived at the academy in May. Transition is increasing in a lot of year groups.

In Y2, PP pupils are performing better than non PP pupils in maths, significantly better in reading but not as well in writing.

Q. Can this gap in writing achievement be closed?
Yes, but a lot of work is still required to improve writing.

Q. Is phonics still one of the key strengths of the school?
Yes, phonics is a key strength and achievement within the academy is just 1% behind the NA.

Maureen Caine stated that she had visited the academy and reviewed procedures and systems in place for the SATs. She also spent time in class and was very impressed with the teaching of phonics. There is an holistic approach and segmenting and blending is used in teaching.  All the pupils were engaged and totally immersed in their learning. The teaching was exceptional. 

**Jawad Amin left the meeting

Mary Upton advised that she had also visited the academy for the SATs. The level of learning for mathematics was very high for Y6. 

The academy has a lot of confidence for EYFS, the standard of learning is very high. PP intervention worked well with 14 PP pupils achieving a GLD. 

Grammar Punctuation and Spelling (GPS) is also a strength in the academy. 

Headlines
Y1 – 24% PP pupils
PP pupils are outperforming non PP pupils in reading, writing and mathematics.
Y2 – 24% PP pupils
PP pupils are performing well and the gaps are closing. They are performing significantly better in mathematics. 

Q. Has writing improved?
It is still an issue. The academy is to be involved in a 2 year writing project from next year. 
 
One current area of concern is the academy’s classroom monitor tracking system which is geared towards coverage of curriculum.  It is felt that this system is holding back teaching and learning progress.  Although the Principal is confident that the quality of teaching and learning in the academy is good, a belief supported by regular monitoring, book scrutiny and discussions with pupils, the tracking system is contradicting this and needs to be changed. There are over 100 different learning objectives which are too many for teachers to cover.

David Jackson is visiting the academy tomorrow and the Principal will ask him to review disadvantaged pupils writing. He will also talk to pupils to ensure learning is clear.

Q. Would Ofsted take the inadequacies of the tracking system into account if they conducted an inspection?
They would take into account the fact that this has been identified and is being addressed. 

Q. How is this being addressed?
The curriculum will change to include pupils working at greater depth (mastery). The number of objectives will be reduced and there will be 3 different levels of learning.  This will be discussed with David Jackson.

Q. Is this tracking system affecting teachers’ self-esteem and confidence?
Yes, teachers need to have more autonomy and employ greater judgement, rather than be hindered by the tracking system.  Teachers need to ensure their judgements are accurate and they need to be able to work with different pupils and offer appropriate challenge.  This will be built into their Continuing Professional Development (CPD). 
The Principal asked governors to let her know if they wanted anything adding to her report. 


	
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Inform the Principal if anything to be added to her report.
	All  governors
	




	7
	Behaviour and Safety Update

	Behaviour
The Principal advised that a lot of work has been carried out to promote anti-bullying policy within the academy.  Unfortunately, there has been an escalation in bullying incidents being reported and improved pupil behaviour must remain a key area of focus next year. Behaviour will be an area for improvement in the Academy Improvement Plan (AIP) for next year.

There have been 4 incidents. Bullying needs to be eradicated, whilst some of this is connected to friendship issues.

There are several pupils with specific social, emotional and mental health needs.  A dedicated ‘calm area’ for these pupils within the academy is being considered.

Attendance
Attendance between September 2016 and June 2017 is 94.6% (excluding Nursery figures).

Q. What is the target?
96%. From April, to date, attendance was 96.1%, although this may drop as pupils take early, unauthorised holidays.

The Academy has specifically focused on trying to reduce late arrivals.  In one month alone, there were 273 incidents of pupils arriving late in the morning.  It was noted that traffic congestion outside the main school gates is a contributory factor. Parents are encouraged to walk and an alternative entrance at the other side of the school building is to be opened to ease congestion, although this does not include disabled access.

Q. Are parents aware of the size of the problem?
There is work to be undertaken with parents.
 
Lateness is often a ‘cultural’ problem with too many parents taking insufficient care to get their children to school on time and not recognising the importance of a punctual start to the school day.

Q. Does the academy reward good attendance as well as take sanctions against poor attendance?
Yes, there are termly awards for good attendance and a weekly cup presented to the class with the best attendance.

The major cause of absence is illness, followed by unauthorised visits abroad which increased due a recent court ruling, however, this has now been overturned. Cheap flights outweigh the fines imposed for unauthorised absence
The academy is currently liaising with 7 families where children are persistently absent (PA) and fixed penalty notices will be issued.  A governors’ panel needs to be formed to address repeat offenders.


	 
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	



	8
	Governing Body Housekeeping

	Governor vacancies
A new vicar, Sarah Fletcher, has been appointed but is not yet in post.  She has a 7 year old son and has already visited the academy.

The staff vacancy is currently on hold

Governor training
Rehan Riaz has been undertaking governor training online but it was agreed that face-to-face training, delivered through One Education’s One Governor service would be more beneficial.  One Governor’s next training session will be in September 2017.

Mary Upton confirmed that the Chair’s Briefing meetings were very good and cover many current issues.

Governor visits
This has already been discussed.
Mary Upton confirmed she would be developing her role as gifted and talented governor. In addition to her visit to the SEN Coordinator, Mary also held discussions with the Gifted and Talented Coordinator.

Dates for next year’s Governors meetings 
The proposed meetings schedule dates for 2017/18 were approved but will be reviewed again next term.


	 
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Schedule of meetings for 2017/18 approved
	Governing Body
	



	9
	Policies for review and approval

	Governors reviewed the following policies.

Assessment Policy
Policy changes have already been discussed and no further issues were raised.
The Assessment Policy was approved.

Growing and Changing Policy
Q. Have some parents opted their children out of Growing and Changing lessons?
Yes, 3 parents withdrew their children and this is considered unfortunate. It is anticipated that next year the lessons will be compulsory.

Q. Do the lessons include the issue of Female Genital Mutilation (FGM)?
No.

No further issues were raised and the Growing and Changing Policy was approved.

	 
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	· Assessment Policy approved

· Growing and Changing Policy approved.
	Governing Body
Governing Body
	



***Raees Afzal left the meeting


	10
	Strategic Improvement Team

	 This item has been recorded in the confidential appendix. The confidential appendix is not for release into the public domain.

	 
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	




	11
	AOB

	 None.

	 
	Actions or decisions
	Owner
	Timescale

	
	
	
	



	
Date and time of next meeting:

	
Tuesday 18 July 2017 @ 4.30pm
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